
 

Eurozone industry 
Periphery plays catch-up as core shows renewed weakness

 Rising industrial production in Spain and Italy 

contrasts with near-stagnant output in France 

and Germany 

 Second quarter industrial production: Germany 

+0.1, France -0.7%, Italy +0.4%, Spain +1.8% 

Industrial production trends are diverging within the 

eurozone area, with signs of renewed weakness in the 

‘core’ contrasting with resurgent growth in the 

periphery. Production growth slowed to a crawl in 

Germany in the second quarter and fell marginally in 

France, but Spain is enjoying strong growth and a 

sustained upturn is evident in Italy. However, the 

industrial sectors of Spain and Italy remain one-quarter 

smaller than their price crisis peaks, highlighting the 

mountains still needed to be climbed by these 

countries in terms of rebuilding their industrial sectors.  

The official data corroborate survey data which 

suggest that the eurozone economy continued to 

recover in the second quarter, on course to expand by 

a similar amount to the 0.4% increase in GDP seen in 

the first quarter. However, growth is being constrained 

by lacklustre performances in the currency union’s two 

largest member states. 

Core weakness 

German industrial production fell by 1.4% in June, 

comprised of 4.5% slump in construction output and a 

1.2% drop in factory output. Exports also fell 1.0% in 

June, accompanied by a 0.5% drop in imports. The 

June downturn contrasts with growth in the prior two 

months. Measured on a three-month basis, German 

manufacturing output was 0.2% higher in the second 

quarter and industrial production up 0.1%, but the latter 

is down from 0.5% in the first quarter. 

The industrial sector should therefore provide some 

modest support to Germany’s economy in the second 

quarter, but growth is frustratingly weak, especially 

given the additional stimulus applied to the eurozone 

economy this year in the form of the ECB’s quantitative 

easing programme. 

 

French industry also fared badly at the end of the 

second quarter, with production down 0.1% in June  to 

take the second quarter 0.7% below the first three 

months of the year. The renewed decline is a set-back 

after production had shown promising signs of life 

earlier in the year. Output had risen 1.8% in the first 

quarter.  

Periphery playing catch-up 

Weakness in the ‘core’ contrasted with signs of 

stronger growth in the so-called ‘periphery’. Industrial 

production in Spain rose 0.3% in June, rising 4.4% 

higher than a year ago in June, its steepest increase 

since March 2010. By comparison, output of the 

industrial sectors in Germany and France was just 

0.6% higher than a year ago in June. Over the second 

quarter, Spain’s industry has added 1.8% of output. 

Although production fell in Italy in June, Italian industry 

has also seen its output rise over the second quarter 

as a whole, up 0.4% compared to the first three 

months of the year. 

However, it should be remembered that Germany 

remains far ahead in terms of its recovery from the 

financial crisis. While production in Germany is just 

1.3% below its pre-crisis peak, output is down 26.4% 

and 25.0% respectively in Spain and Italy, while output 

in France remains 15.5% lower. 
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